Westmoreland Town Board
Year End and Special Meeting

December 30, 2013
Deputy Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this Year End meeting to order at 8:06 A.M. on Monday, December 30, 2013.  Present at this meeting were Councilpersons Hubert Pritchard, David Husted and Charles Hebbard.  Supervisor Gregory Sydoriw was absent.

Deputy Supervisor Eisnor mentioned the incident with the pay-loader which caused damage to the Justice Court front door.  The insurance company has been notified and we have a $500.00 deductible.   He indicated Mark Crane reviewed the damage and stated it was too big a job for him at this time.  Sahl’s Glass has provided a quote of $2,960.00 for a new door, installation and drywall repair.  The Town Clerk stated that a call was received from the insurance adjuster asking if any other quotes were obtained, but she has not yet returned that call.   The Board suggested we go through the yellow pages to obtain additional quotes should the insurance company warrant them.  Deputy Councilperson Eisnor asked if the Board was agreeable to accepting the lowest of these bids.

171 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard, to accept the lowest bid for the Justice Court door repair to submit to insurance.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Deputy Councilperson Eisnor stated that he has reviewed the IRS website and the mileage rate is increasing to 56.5 cents per mile in 2014.
172 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to leave the mileage reimbursement rate for the Town at .55 cents per mile for 2014.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Deputy Supervisor Eisnor advised the Board that he has had the locks changed on the front door.  This was done as a precautionary measure as the outgoing Supervisor could not account for all the keys to the building.  Councilperson Husted asked if a list was being kept now.  Deputy Supervisor Eisnor replied, yes definitely. 

The Deputy Supervisor asked the Board for a motion for a blanket budget modification.

173 Councilperson Hebbard advanced a motion to authorize the Bookkeeper to make any and all budget modification necessary to pay the year end bills.  This motion was seconded by Councilperson Pritchard.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Deputy Supervisor declared the motion carried.

Deputy Supervisor Eisnor was made aware that the Town of Vernon just purchased the same loader we did, from the same company, Five Star Equipment for $10,000.00 less than what we paid.  He indicated he has a meeting scheduled with Myron Thurston, Vernon’s Town Supervisor today to compare the two purchases.  Councilperson Pritchard indicated that our Highway Superintendent did have some extras added to our loader.    Deputy Supervisor Eisnor stated that he will take that into consideration, however, if it is evident that Vernon was given a better price Deputy Supervisor Eisnor indicated he was going to call Five Star and ask for the same consideration.  
174 Councilperson Pritchard advanced a motion to approve and order paid the claims of the Westmoreland Water District, vouchers #75 through #79, totaling $839.36.  Councilperson Husted seconded the motion, all Board members present voted AYE.  The Deputy Supervisor declared the motion carried. 

175 Councilperson Husted advanced a motion to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers #510 through #545, which totals $30,325.53.  Councilperson Hebbard seconded the motion.  All Board members present voted AYE and Deputy Supervisor Eisnor declared the motion carried.
176 Councilperson Hebbard advanced a motion to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway fund, vouchers #313 through #333, totaling $36,725.36.  Councilperson Husted seconded the motion, all Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

The Deputy Supervisor asked the Board if they were happy with the current format of the Board meetings or if there was anything they would like to see changed.  All Board members agreed that the current format works well.  Councilperson Hebbard stated that if there is nothing to add to a departments report to just move on.  In most instances there is no need to question the department head.  Councilperson Pritchard stated that the Board doesn’t need to respond to any public comment during the public session and that the Board needs to strictly enforce the 2-5 minute speaking limit.  Councilperson Husted agreed.  Discussion continued.
Deputy Supervisor Eisnor asked the Board to review the vouchers carefully before signing.  He will be continually looking for cost savings and will work with the Bookkeeper and with each department head to identify and correct any problem areas.  

The Deputy Supervisor also indicated the sales tax revenue is actually up around $20,000.00 over last year at this time. He and the Bookkeeper are compiling a five (5) year comparison chart to track our receipts.  Councilperson Pritchard stated the State Comptroller’s Office can generally provide the Town with that type of information.
Deputy Supervisor Eisnor stated his goals for 2014 will include continuing his research into the Worker’s Compensation premiums and will bring the Fire Department into the discussions.  He feels there is a great deal of training available that we haven’t been taking advantage of.

He continued indicating he would like to work more closely with the Water Department to identify and correct any problems in a timelier manner.  Water Plant Operator, Ted Flint, is currently changing out the sixteen (16) in stock water meters to rectify the most prevalent issues.
Councilperson Hebbard inquired as to the status of MVWA taking over all or part of the Tindall Water District.  Councilperson Pritchard replied that at this time we only have a verbal response for new meters and installation.  A lengthy discussion followed regarding the current situation of MVW and future possibilities.

Councilperson Pritchard advised the Board that he spoke with Louis Talma after the reception for Supervisor Sydoriw.  Mr. Talma had indicated that retired Bookkeeper, Linda Talma, was extremely upset that she was not personally notified of the festivities.  She felt that because she was not told personally, that she was not welcome.  Both the Deputy Supervisor and the Town Clerk advised Councilperson Pritchard that this was not the case.  It was an oversight on both their parts and several employees did not get the information.  Deputy Supervisor Eisnor told the Board that he made calls to these individuals, Including Linda Talma to apologize.

Councilperson Husted suggested that Official Memos need to be distributed when all employees are affected.  All Board members agreed.
Councilperson Pritchard asked the status of the Hydro-fracking issue.  Deputy Supervisor Eisnor replied that the ZBA has met and Chairman Gordon Reese will be attending the next Board meeting to explain their progress.  Councilperson Pritchard stated that until a decision is made by the State all our efforts may be fruitless.  Councilperson Hebbard commented that even if the State does allow the process, the Town should have zoning laws in effect to protect our community.  A lengthy discussion followed.

The Deputy Supervisor stated he was working on some new appointment for 2014.  He has contacted Walt Zarnoch to advise him his appointment to the Planning Board will not be renewed.

Deputy Supervisor Eisnor advised the Board that the electrician is 95% done installing the back-up generator.  He hopes to be up and running within the next week.

The Board was advised by Deputy Supervisor Eisnor that Ben Obenesser has also been told that his services are no longer required.  Our new IT person will be Dawn Flick.
The Town Clerk advised the Board that the Humane Society is increasing their rate to $160.00 per stray dog for 2014.  A short discussion commenced and ultimately decided that we have no other recourse.
177 There being no other business to be brought before the Board, Councilperson Pritchard advanced a motion to adjourn this meeting.  Councilperson Husted seconded the motion.  All Board members present voted AYE and Deputy Supervisor Eisnor declared the motion carried and adjourned the meeting a 9:00 A.M.

Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk
